Meeting of Advisory Committee on Consumer Protection

September 14, 2021
8:30 a.m.
This meeting was conducted virtually using Microsoft Teams.

Members present:  Dan Caplan, Jim Michaels, Phillip Robinson, Corinne Yourman, Ingmar Goldson, Ira Rheingold
OCP Staff present: Sharon Margolis, Tracy Rezvani
The Agenda was adopted.

Minutes of the June meeting were discussed. Jim Michaels made a motion to approve the minutes. Corinne Yourman seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.
Old Business
OCP’s 50th Anniversary was discussed. Tracy Rezvani said that OCP has a team including three volunteers to work on this. One volunteer is Lynn Schoen. The two others are students, one of whom is a tourism major and the other an event planning major. Maurice Valentine in our office is also on the team, as well as Daniel Garay. OCP has booked the Council Office Building Auditorium for December 6, 2021, from 3:00 pm until 10:00 pm. Both in person and virtual programming is being planned, as we are not sure what we will be able to do. The presentation on December 6 will include a 50 year video retrospective, with a longer version for YouTube and a shorter one for the presentation. On December 7 there will be a Proclamation by the County Council for Consumer Protection Week. Wednesday, December 8 will be some sort of open house, either in person or virtual. Thursday will feature programming in Spanish. Ms. Rezvani thought that Friday could be a spotlight on the Advisory Committee, including a meet and greet and report on what the Committee has done and what it plans to do in the future. Mr. Michaels raised the concern as to whether the Committee would have enough content to fill the time. Tracy said the Committee would need to get back to her before the next meeting with feedback. Dan Caplan requested that Ingmar Goldson and anyone else interested in helping should email him as soon as possible so they can discuss this.
The auto warranty survey was discussed. Mr. Michaels stated that his impression was that the types of people who subscribe to consumer news do not appear to be the types to buy these contracts, although he felt there was not a lot of data, and noted there was no one to really follow up with. He asked about how to reach people actually buying them, and suggested surveying attorneys about their experiences. Ingmar Goldson said he does get contacts from people with auto issues, and might be able to put a link to a survey in his response form. Mr. Michaels asked if Ira Rheingold may be able to send a version of the survey to his members to get better data. Mr. Rheingold said he could start with Maryland attorneys and see if he can get a sufficient response. Ms. Rezvani noted that the original concern was with robocalls, but the actual survey expanded to include dealers. Mr. Goldson noted that his clients were buying warranties from dealers, not through robocalls. He said he is interested in knowing whether the dealers and robocallers are selling the same product. An email will be drafted for Mr. Rheingold to send with the survey to his Maryland attorneys.
Ms. Rezvani noted that she circulated the mortgage based survey drafted by Phillip Robinson to the Committee, and that Mr. Michaels had circulated edits and comments. Mr. Michaels asked for clarification as to the purpose of question 6. Mr. Robinson stated that he thought an open ended question would be more helpful. He said that he viewed this survey as a preliminary way to get more information on the subject. Ms. Rezvani asked that the Committee provide final comments and edits by Friday, and then she will circulate a mock up.
New Business

Home title lock products were discussed. Ms. Rezvani noted that she circulated the research OCP had previously done on the subject. She said she is also seeing ads for these products on cable TV. She said when she previously spoke with someone in the Montgomery County Land Records Office located in the Circuit Court, they said these scams could not occur here. In response to the suggestion that the court or clerks serve a gatekeeping role to prevent title fraud, Mr. Robinson said that it was not the clerk’s role to prevent scams. Instead, he explained the clerks look to make sure instruments presented for recording have all the legal requirements and nothing more. He said he also does not see problems with title scams on a wide level as suggested by the advertising, although one sophisticated scam did occur on a limited basis recently related to the release of mortgages by fraudsters. Without more evidence of scams actually occurring, and not just a product’s advertising, Mr. Robinson does not believe the issue is a priority topic at this time. Dan Caplan said he could follow up with a settlement attorney about this. Ms. Rezvani said she will send Mr. Caplan contact information for someone in the land records office for him to follow up with, as well.
Ms. Rezvani suggested putting off discussion of the Public Election Fund Liaison until next month, and she will invite Maurice Valentine to the meeting. She said she would also invite the 50th Anniversary team to the meeting.

Office Report

Staff referred to emailed statistics for July and August. Home Improvement complaints topped the list for both months, followed by Retail and Automotive. Staff participated in a media interview with a Spanish radio station in July. In August, staff participated in the Cote d’Ivoire Festival, along with Committee member Tinu Akinshola. Staff also did an in-person presentation on consumer fraud for the Sandy Spring Lions Club, and a Zoom presentation with the Police on Using Peer-to-Peer Digital Payments Safely. Staff noted that the community outreach emails and letters were sent, but no responses had been received. Ms. Rezvani said that her impression was that with the smaller organizations you are dealing with someone who is volunteering their time, so unless there is one-on-one follow up, it may be difficult to elicit responses. Mr. Robinson said he would follow up with the Kensington chamber before the next meeting. Mr. Michaels suggested that the 50th Anniversary events may be a way to follow up.
The meeting adjourned at 9:40 a.m.  The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, October 5, 2021, at 8:30 a.m., tentatively set at 1451 Seven Locks Road, Rockville, MD 20854.
